The Meeting of Lindridge Parish Council 

Wednesday 13h January 2010 at 7.30pm in the Parish Hall

Present: Mrs A Meager (Chairman), Mr N Benbow, Mr M Hunt (Vice-Chairman), Mr H Williams, Mr T Jenkins, Mrs G Sandon, Mr S Woodall.

PC72 Receive apologies and to approve reasons for absence. 

An apology was received from County Councillor K Pollock.
PC73 Declare a personal or prejudicial interest in any agenda item.

No declarations
PC74 Consider the adoption of the minutes of the November Meeting of the Parish Council. 

The Minutes of the meeting held on 11th November 2009 were Agreed, subject to minor textual amendment, and duly adopted.
PC75 Receive progress reports for information from:

Working party on flooding- Mrs Meager reported receipt of £500 from the District Council as promised for purchase of emergency equipment.  Mr Woodall raised issues relating to the storage of equipment.  It was agreed that purchases should go ahead to include a storage cabinet and that the possibility of an on-farm location should be explored by Mr Hunt.  Correspondence from BT indicated that the existing telephone box was unlikely to be removed in the near future but that its use would be monitored.
Representative for the Parish Hall-No report.
District Councillor- No report.
County Councillor – An e-mail message had been received from Cllr Pollock; it was agreed that this should be forwarded to Members.
Councillors—Mr Jenkins wished to record appreciation for the work of the County Highways department in keeping local A and B roads open during the recent winter weather; difficulty on minor roads was to be expected.  A particular problem for the School had been ice on the approach bank caused by water overflow from a blocked gully.  Following the Headteacher’s approach to John Hobbs (County) this had been jetted and because the need for additional work was recognised it was to be kept on a “priority list” for regular attention.  Meanwhile the problem of frozen surface water across the Frith Common road was unresolved, though Barry Barnes (Highways Inspector) was understood to be checking the possibility of enforcement action against the landowner responsible for the water run-off.

Mr Williams spoke of a similar possibility of enforcement action through the District Environmental Services Dept (Malcolm Robinson) over the continuing problem of septic tank overflow onto the road.  The landowner concerned claimed to have taken some remedial action but the problem was still not solved.  On the 2010 Parish Award Mr Williams reported receipt of one enquiry following the Temespan announcement.  Additionally one firm nomination was understood to be on its way to the Committee.

Mrs Meager reported little progress with foul water overflow to Dumbleton Lane.  Residents had been informed of her contacts with Malcolm Robinson (District) but the results of a camera survey were still awaited.
Clerk – For the Clerk, Mr Benbow noted the distribution of the meeting dates for 2010 and the absence of any further information about the planning dispute concerning the Claywood development.
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PC76 Precept for 2010/2011
Since the last meeting Mrs Meager had established the appropriateness of not using the Publicity budget for recent job advertising and of increasing the Parish Enhancement vote to £500 in the light of recent expenditure patterns.  The Council resolved to approve a Precept of £6,465.00 noting that this represented a reduction of nearly £300 on the current year’s figure.
PC77 Worcestershire “Waste Core Strategy” 
Mrs Meager outlined the thrust of this “Emerging Preferred Options” document and questionnaire.  It was resolved that the Chairman be delegated to produce a Parish response.
PC78 Grit Bins – Menith Wood 
Mr Hunt reminded Members of earlier correspondence with the County Highways Dept concerning the provision and maintenance of grit bins following the previous winter’s experience of accidents on icy roads in Menith Wood.  The Council’s request for extra bins had been rejected on the grounds that established criteria (unspecified) were not met.  Subsequently the village Community Association had made its own representations emphasising the particular hazards of the steep hills and bends on a school bus route, and one extra bin had materialised before Christmas.  During the current winter spell a follow – up letter had been sent to John Wallace (County Highways) re-iterating the need for additional provision to enable vehicular access into the village. 
Mr Williams highlighted a similar need for an extra bin in Frith Common the bank leading in a southerly direction from the notable dip in the road running down through the village.  Here a further difficulty was the County’s apparent failure to have refilled existing grit bins, though there had been sightings of both a gritting lorry and a plough in the village.

Noting that neither ploughing nor gritting had been seen in Menith Wood, with its two steep access roads and some 300 residents, Mr Hunt suggested that the key concern in the County’s approach to the minor roads was inconsistency together with the absence of properly understood criteria for service provision.  He instanced sightings of four bins at 50 yard intervals on a comparable minor road ten miles to the south.  It was agreed that the issue of inconsistency should be taken up with Cllr Pollock.  At the same time, in recognition of the efforts of several local volunteers in maintaining supplies to marooned residents, it was agreed that a suitable tribute should appear in the next Temespan report.
PC79 Overgrown Hedges in Lower Frith Common
No action appeared to have resulted from the serving of letters on offending residents, though one householder was understood to be looking for a contractor willing to do the necessary work.  It was agreed that if no progress was made the matter would have to be referred to the County for some form of enforcement action in the interest of public safety.
PC80 Eardiston Bus Shelter Litter Bin
Mrs Meager reported that the existing litter bin had been judged to be beyond repair and had not been emptied for over two months.  She had been advised that the need was for a simple replacement with no complex release mechanism.  Mrs Meager was delegated to secure the purchase of a suitable replacement bin.
PC81 Parish Hall Centenary
Mrs Meager reported that 2010 was the centenary year of the Lindridge Parish Hall and the managing Committee was planning a summer celebration weekend.  The Council had been invited to contribute by mounting a display of its activities in 1910.  It was agreed that the Council should send a positive reply and investigate what material might be available.  Mr Benbow’s offer to approach both the County Records Office and Tenbury Museum was accepted.
Page 2 of 4

PC82 Parish Council Vacancy
Members noted the existence of a vacancy caused by the earlier resignation of Mrs J Stone.  It was agreed that the Clerk should initiate the standard procedure for filling the seat, taking advice from CALC and the District Council’s Democratic and Legal Services Department.
PC83 Agree, check and minute accounts
The accounts were checked by Mrs Sandon and Mr Woodall and duly agreed.
Accounts paid since last meeting.

a) Mr P Danby, Parish Lengthsman – October 2009 - £288.00
b) Miss R Lambert – salary and expenses – November 2009 - £274.99
c) Society of Local Council Clerks – Membership Renewal - £72.00
d) Glasdon UK Ltd – litter bin for Devil’s Pitch layby - £147.61
e) Eardiston Village Hall Committee – hall hire 11.11.2009 - £30.00
f)  Miss R Lambert – salary and expenses – December 2009 - £249.09
g)  Mr P Danby, Parish Lengthsman – Nov and Dec 2009 - £372.00
Payment Received
MHDC – Emergency Equipment Funding - £500.00

PC84 Review planning matters, applications and decisions

09/01248/FUL – Removal of Condition 7 (cast iron guttering and down pipes) on Listed Building Consent 07/00556/LBC, Lambswick, Lindridge – Parish Council had objected.

09/01438/FUL – Raised timber platform area incorporating sheltered canopy and outdoor classroom, Lindridge School – Parish Council had made other comments.

09/01360/FUL – Slope stabilisation works at Beauchamp Bank, Eardiston – Planning Permission Received and work completed.

09/01186/FUL – New proposed garage block to serve the seven residential units developed within the site, Lambswick, Lindridge – Planning Refusal Received.

In connection with the above garage proposal Members were concerned to have heard rumours of a successful Appeal.  It was agreed that a letter be sent to Duncan Rudge (MHDC) seeking clarification.
PC85 Report on matters arising from last meeting

PC59 – Pensmill Signs: no conclusion had been reached.
PC59 – Neighbourhood Watch: Peter Stevens was understood to be conducting a review of the way in which some residents were receiving information.
PC65 – Phone Box: in its reply to the Council’s letter BT had indicated that the Phone box would be left in commission for the time being though they would continue to monitor usage.
PC66 – Affordable Housing: the questionnaire had been returned.

PC69 – Footpath Warden: there had been no response to the Temespan entry.
PC86 Items for Future Agenda.

It was agreed that the following should be listed for inclusion for March 2010:-
· Footpath Warden
· Parish Award Scheme
· Centenary Research
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PC87 Correspondence for Information.
-
Letter received from MHDC confirming the maintenance of Tree Preservation Orders at 


Green Meadow, The Farm, Eardiston.

-
An email from Cllr Pollock explained that the small budget for Highways minor works was 


already committed.

-
The Lengthsman’s schedule of problematic gullies and drains was to be forwarded to the 


Highways Dept.

· Letter received together with a consultation paper on a proposed Planning Validation 

· Document relating to mineral extraction and other public works.  Members resolved to note the correspondence.

PC88 Items for Teme Span and Next Meeting Date.

An appreciation of the voluntary effort of named individuals (to include Tom Houlton, Geoff Thompson and Barry Williams) in helping the Community during the recent winter weather.
Next meeting scheduled for Tuesday 9 March 2010 at 7.30pm in Menith Wood Chapel Hall.

The meeting ended at 9.25 p.m.
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